### THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH

OF

### SAINT PETER

CHARLOTTETOWN P.E.I.

ANNUAL REPORT

FOR

THE YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31

1987

#### FAMILY PRAYER

Most merciful Father, we beseech thee to send down thy heavenly blessing upon thy Church in this Parish, that all its members may dwell together in unity and brotherly love. Keep far from us all self-will and discord. Endue thy Ministers with righteousness, and enable them faithfully to dispense thy holy Word and Sacraments, to bring again the outcasts, and to seek the lost. Grant that we may so receive their ministrations, and use thy means of grace, that in all our words and deeds we may seek thy glory and the advancement of thy kingdom; through Jesus Christ our Lord. Amen.

## THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF ST. PETER CHARLOTTETOWN, PRINCE EDWARD ISLAND

### AGENDA FOR ANNUAL MEETING, 24TH JANUARY 1988

1.	Opening Prayers and Memorials	
2.	Minutes of the Last Annual Meeting	1-4
з.	Matters Arising	
4.	Correspondence	
5.	Reception of Reports	
	Rector's Report Warden's Report Property Treasury Auditor's Report Treasurer's Report Trust Fund Budget for 1988 Senior Branch A.C.W. and Treasurer's Report Binney Group and Treasurer's Report Cathedral Laymen's Association Report Mothers' Union Report Altar Guild Report Sacristant's Report Choir Report Church School Report Protestant Family Service Bureau Report Protestant Family Service Bureau Auxillary Report Canadian Bible Society Report Sign of the Fish Report Day Care Centre Report Cemetary Report	5-6 8-9 11-14 15-18 19-22 23-24 25-27 28-29 31 33-35 36 37 38-39 40
Ó,	Verbal Reports Camp Kingston Report Charlottetown Christian Council Report	
7.	(a) Letter of Archbishop Nutter to DCS (b) Pastoral Letter of Bishop Peters	41-42 43
8.	Any other Business	
9.	Vote of Thanks	

10. Elections:

Report of the Nominating Committee

- (a) Delegates to Synod
- (b) Members of the Vestry
- (c) DCS Council & Assembly
- 2 Delegates to the Charlottetown Christian Council (d)
- 2 Delegates to the Canadian Bible Society (e)
- Family Service Bureau (f)
- 2 Delegates to Christian Communications
- 11. Any other Business
- 12. Motion to Adjourn



P. O. BOX 713 CHARLOTTETOWN, P.E.I. CANADA C1A 7L3

### ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES

The Annual Meeting of the Parishioners of the Cathedral Church of Saint Peter was held on the 25th day of January, 1987. With 59 in attendance.

Father Westin opened the meeting with prayers, remembering the faithful departed.

Thanks was extended to the ladies and others who helped with the supper.

MINUTES: The minutes of the 1986 meeting were approved as printed in the Annual Report.

Moved by Ed.Acorn

Seconded by. John DeGrace. Carried

LETTERS: Letters of thanks were received from the following.

Sisters of the Precious Blood Holy Trinity Church. (Georgetown) St.Peters Rectory (Alberton)

Father Westin explained why the thank you letters were received.

#### REPORTS:

RECTOR: Moved by Father Westin

Seconded by George Vessey

PROPERTY: Moved by Al. Reesor

Seconded by. Chris Mathis

TREASURER: Moved by Karl Winter

Seconded by Fred Weatherby

BUDGET: Moved by Karl Winter

Seconded by Fred Weatherby

A.C.W.SR.BR. Moved by Frances MacPherson

Seconded by Bernice Rowland

BINNEY GROUP: Moved by Nancy Warren

Seconded by Becky MacDonald

B.A. CHURCHMEN: Moved by Frank Weatherby

Seconded by Keir Costain

MOTHERS! UNION: Moved by Annie Carter

Seconded by Cathy Edward

ALTAR GUILD: Moved by Bernice Rowland

Seconded by Jean Peak

SACRISTAN: Moved by Paul Kays

Seconded by Karl Winter

CEMETERY: Moved by Frank Weatherby

Seconded by Paul Kays

P.FAMILY.SERVICE BUREAU: Moved by Helen Foster

Seconded by Marj Vessey

BIBLE SOCIETY: Moved by Elizabeth Reagh

Seconded by Ted Reagh

CHURCH SCHOOL: Moved by Michael Edward

Seconded by Martin Carter

CH'TOWN C. COUNCIL: Moved by Loran Fevans

Seconded by Jack Nichols



P. O. BOX 713 CHARLOTTETOWN, P.E.I. CANADA C1A 7L3

PAGE TWO ANNUAL REPORT. 1987 (For 1986)

REPORTS CON'T

CAMP KINGSTON: Moved by Jack Nichols

Seconded by Carrie Costain

SIGN OF THE FISH: Moved by Connie Macmillan

Seconded by George Vessey

BOY SCOUTS: Moved by John DeGrace

Seconded by Chris Mathis

EVERY MEMBER VISITATION: Moved by Jack Nichols

Seconded by Betty MacKeen

MOTION: Al. Reesor moved the adoption of all reports submitted, seconded by Karl Winter. Carried

Al Reesor extended a vote of thanks to the Binney Members, Bruce & June MacKenzie. Al reported that we will be painting the interior of the Cathedral in February of this year, he said that Bruce MacKenzie would be supervising the painting. Larry Arsenault & Cyril Armstrong will be helping Bruce with the painting, along with other volunteers. Larry & Cyril will be working full time and would be paid a salary.

Loran Fevans spoke on the upcoming Annual Meeting in February of the Ch'town Christian Council.

Keir Costain extended thanks to Father & Mrs Westin for their work during the year, also he gave thanks to all the parish organizations.

Father Westin extended his sincere thanks to the following:

Father Jacques Smith
Property Warden
Treasury Warden
Vestry Clerk & Envelope Secretary
Treasurer
Vestry Members
Annie Carter9secretariel work)
Connie Macmillan (parish list updating)
Organist

Precentor

Junior & Senior Choirs

Church School Superintendant & All Teachers

Bernice Rowland for her work in the hospitals

Loran Fevans, Rory Francis and all others involved in the taping ministry

Bruce & June MacKenzie

Binney Group. Afternoon Br.ACW. Mothers! Union. Altar Guild. A.Y.P.A. Cathedral Mens Assoc.

Paul Kays & The Servers & Acrolytes.

The Auditors

Ron Orton & Island Offset for the production of the Annual Report.



P. O. BOX 713 CHARLOTTETOWN, P.E.I. CANADA C1A 7L3

PAGE THREE ANNUAL REPORT 1987 (for 1986)

**ELECTIONS:** 

SYNOD DELEGATES:

Alan Reesor

John DeGrace

SUB SYNOD DELEGATES:

Carl Mathis

Jack Fraser

D.C.S. YOUTH:

Jennifer MacKeen

D.C.S. YOUTH:

Chris Mathis

D.C.S. MALES:

Jack Fraser

Ian Bailey

D.C.S. FEMALES:

Susan Stensch

Donalda Winter

VESTRY:

THREE YEARS:

Paul Kays

Martin Carter Gloria Jay Stewart Bennie Betty MacKeen

RETIRE IN JANUARY 1988

RETIRE IN JANUARY 1989

Eddie Acorn

Karl Winter

Jean Peake

Chris Mathis

Rory Francis

Loran Fevans

Jack Nichols Robert MacArthur George Bassett (Replacing Joyce Simpson)

Paul Kays

Gloria Jay

Stewart Bennie Betty MacKeen

Martin Carter

RETIRE IN JANUARY 1990

There being no further business Loran Feavans moved the meeting adjourn. Carried.

E.G.ACORN

VESTRY CLERK.



P. O. BOX 713 CHARLOTTETOWN, P.E.I. CANADA C1A 7L3

- Sparon f flarkees or margaret westin Susan Stensch Shrifar Laulatonnafly This Mathis CalBlatts Skather Costain Barry Pallard Maul Costeen Hory Francis Weren tevens Reggy Volland

ATTENDANCE ANNUAL MEETING JANUARY 1987 Martin Carla Annie Jennifer Mac Kas ory francis Ellan Mac Lean is a nie Macnellan

Frances Markeson Helen Fater attie Inklik Illian Kays Since Nolands mid Kay Betty acorn

#### RECTOR'S ANNUAL REPORT FOR THE YEAR 1987

What a joy it is to be Parish Priest at the Cathedral Church of St. Peter!! We are all brothers and sisters united to one another through Jesus Christ; children of a loving heavenly Father. God is with us, not only at Christmas; not only in the Blessed Sacrament, but living within our hearts in the power of the Holy Spirit. What beautiful reverence in our worship, as we are drawn up into heaven itself to join our praise, adoration and thanksgiving to that of Angels, Archangels and all the company of Heaven. What peace to have the assurance of communion with the faithful departed. How good to be with those who believe firmly and truly. Thank you for our fellowship in the Gospel.

This year my report will begin with information about the numbers of people who regard themselves as part of the Cathedral Family, then information about the number of formal services held in the Cathedral and in All Souls' Chapel.

Number of Families	173	Ecumenical Service	5
Number of Individuals	96	Royal Canadian College	
Total Number of Souls	625	of Organists	1
Number of Confirmed		Tenebrae	3
Persons	455	Seder Meal	1
		Solemn Liturgy	1
Pastoral Visits	469	Liturgy of Jesus Christ in	
Pastoral Visits by Stephen		Church Expectant	1
Vail in July & August	271	Baptisms	8
<b>,</b>		Marriages	6
Easter Octave Communicants	632	Burials	7
Christmas Octave		Vespers	10
Communicants	399	Holy Unction	6
Matins	303	Confirmation Classes	8
Evensong	350	House Blessings	5
Holy Eucharist	371	Quiet Days	2
French Masses	44	Penetential Service	1
Nuptual Mass	1	Imposition of Ashes	2
Confessions	6	Mothering Sunday	1
Benediction	7	M.U. Enrollment	1
Requiem Mass	9	Paschal Vigil	1
Stations of the Crss	7	Blessing of Palms	1
Sick Communions		Thanksgiving for redecoration	
Celebrations	58	of Cathedral	1
Communicants	227	Scout Parade	1
Advent Carol Service	1	Remembrance Day	1
Blessing of the Crib	1	Parish Mission (4 nights)	1

The above figures speak for themselves. They speak of a slight growth in the People of God at the Cathedral, but they also speak of the need of another priest, I have made reference to this before! Ministry is the work of the whole People of God. Many people at St. Peter's Cathedral are aware of this and are

making wonderful contribution. However, much remains to be done. Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island and the whole world have not yet been won to Christ and His Kingdom. There is a vast amount of work yet awaiting able, dedicated workers, men and women who take their baptismal and confirmation vows seriously.

The physical conditions of our buildings have greatly improved, due largely to the efforts of our Property Warden and his committee. For the record, since my arrival as parish priest until the end of December 1987, we have spent and paid for, major repairs to the tune of \$225,000.00. Some of this was obtained from government grants, but most of it we paid for ourselves.

Our support of missionary work has been maintained, as the financial reports will show. Again this year we were able to help, in a small way, the two hard working parishes at either end of Prince Edward Island.

Archbishop Nutter conducted a most helpful teaching Mission in Passion Week 1987. We are most grateful to him. Perhaps we should tell him that when he decides to retire, we would be truly delighted to have him live with us on the Garden in the Gulf!

On the 1st of November Anglicans in Prince Edward Island voted to indicate their wishes for the Church in this civil Province. There was a clear call for change. The majority of Parishes voted for a Diocese of Prince Edward Island, but, by a very small majority there were more votes cast for side A then for side B. Where does that leave us? Bishop Peters has issued a Pastoral on the subject. Archbishop Nutter has written a letter to the Diocesan Church Society and to the Bishop of Nova Scotia on the matter. Both of those letters are printed at the end of our Annual Report.

We have an excellent Church School programme, with able and dedicated teachers. Why do we not have more children in our Church School? Christian education should be the concern of everyone at St. Peters. We have spoken about this on many occasions. Let us fill our Church School. God be with you all throughout 1988, whatever He has in store for us.

Resptecfully submitted,

The Rev'd Canon H.M.D. Westin

#### PROPERTY WARDEN'S REPORT

Father Westin, Vestry Members, and Parishioners of the Cathedral Church of Saint Peter, I have the honour of submitting the following Property Report for the year 1987.

#### Improvements and Repairs in 1987:

- 1. The interior of the Cathedral was redecorated.
- 2. The heating system was totally converted to hot water, and was connected to the Distrist Heating project. This was financially assisted by a Federal Grant in excess of 50%.
- 3. New floors and redecoration were provided for the Cathedral washrooms.
- 4. New carpet was placed in the chancel of the Cathedral. This was financed by the Binney Group.
- 5. A new toilet was installed in the Rectory.
- 6. A new asphalt pad was placed at the Sacristy entrance.

#### Future Improvements and Repairs:

- 1. Repointing of the bricks of the Cathedral, 1988.
- 2. Exterior painting of the Rectory.
- 3. Touching up of the trim of 11 and 15 Rochford Square.
- 4. Reshingling of the Cathedral Roof.

In conclusion, I would like to thank the members of the Property Committee for their work during the past year, with special thanks to Stewart Benney, who spent many hours and expertise in planning and supervising the conversion of the heating system. I also wish to extend to the Binney Group grateful thanks for their generous donations to the organ fund. Our warmest thanks must also go to our sexton, Bruce MacKenzie, who organized and supervised the Cathedral redecoration. As well, we wish to thank Cyril Armstrong and Larry Arsenault, who ably asisted Bruce in this task, as well as all others who came and assisted when they could.

To both Bruce and June I extend my personal thanks for their tireless efforts in keeping the property beautiful and tidy.

Respectfully submitted,

F. Alan Reesor Property Warden

#### TREASURY WARDEN'S REPORT

Father Westin, members of Vestry, and Parishoners of St.Peter's Cathedral, it was an honor to have served as your Treasury Warden during 1987, and I would like to submit the following report regarding the Parish finances for 1987.

Last year, 1987, was a busy year at St. Peter's. Financially we have lost some ground. Two major renovation jobs, the redecoration of the Cathedral and the renovation of our heating system were necessary, but expensive. The bottom line is that we have had to increase our loan and are further in debt than at the end of last year. We cannot continue to operate on debit budgeting and this fact must be kept in mind as we consider our budget for 1988.

At last year's Annual Meeting a motion was passed that the Vestry proceed toward engaging a Curate, if the Assistant Priest Fund could be capitalized to \$100,000 by June 1987. In view of other heavy financial commitments the Vestry did not feel we could launch a campaign to do that but instead set a target of \$40,000 for the year. I am pleased to report that during 1987 in excess of \$32,600 was received in donations. Total monies in the two funds, capital and income, is just short of \$85,000 as of the end of 1987 with \$73,000 in the capital account. With some special efforts in 1988 we should be able to bring the capital account to \$100,000.00, the minimum target set by Vestry before we undertake to engage a Curate. This issue will be discussed further, later this evening.

In 1987, our parishoners responded to the financial needs of the Parish as you seem to do every year. Our financial position did not change significantly during 1987 although we did have some major expenses. I trust that in 1988, with fewer capital expenses anticipated, we will be able to reduce our operating debt. However, the increase in the Diocesan allotment will create some additional financial burden - our response to this increase must be considered carefully. The Vestry believes that we have extended ourselves financially as far as we can in the allotment and it may be time for the Diocese to consider some budgetary restraints.

I would like to call to your attention that we did not have a stewardship campaign in the fall of 1987 but I hope that everyone will keep in mind the increase in our financial needs and will adjust their givings accordingly.

I would also remind all parishoners of the existence of our trust funds and commend them to you. Donations to the Memorial Fund or the Assistant Priest Fund will be welcomed. Please consider these funds for memorials or as a bequest.

Practically everyone in the Parish participates in the major fund raising functions at St.Peters. The Annual Bazaar and Dinner is an excellent example and the Binney Group deserve much credit for organizing this major Parish function. There are many individuals in the Parish who deserve credit but I will only recognize several. Eddie Acorn as Vestry Clerk, and Fred Weatherby as Treasurer deserve our thanks for their efforts. I would also thank the members of the Finance Committee who have assisted me through the year. To everyone who has contributed to the financial well being of the Parish I would like to express my sincere thanks.

Respectfully submitted,

Karl A. Winter,

Treasury Warden.

### AUDITOR'S REPORT

Having examined the records and books pertaining to the receipts, expenditures, bank accounts and trust funds of the Cathedral for the year ending December 31, 1987, it is my opinion that the accompanying statements correctly present the financial transactions for the year.

## ANNUAL STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURES FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1987

RECEIPTS:		1987	1986
OFFERINGS & MISC.	\$	\$	\$
Envelopes	103,256.00		101,282.00
Open Offerings	3,207.55		3,799.00
Binney Group	õ,000.00		7,000.00
Hall Donations	260.00	•	175.00
Holy Baptism	_		90.00
15 Rochford Square	3,000.00		3,000.00
Sales Tax Refund	1,061.21		, 342,56
Sunday School	198.60		131.90
Votive Lights	47.20		.83.35
Seder Meal	280.00		94.00
Penitential Lunch	175.00		• -
Calendars	202.60		<del>-</del>
Decoration	2,661,10	120,349.26	-
TRUST FUNDS			
Brecken	5,510.00		6,580.00
Chapel	390.00		340.00
Hodgson	1,885.00		1,950.00
Malone	295.00		570.00
Memorial	1,610.00	9,690.00	1,400.00
BUILDING FUND			
Donations	1,948.00	1,948.00	3,035.00
DESIGNATED FUNDS			
Assistant Priest Fund	27,141.00		12,752.00
Bishop Cutts	2,316.38		3,152.24
Bishop Tucker	669.00		110.00
Camp Kingston	185.50		192.00
Canadian Bible Society	25.00		18.00
Cemetery	2,013.78		1,652.62
Diocese of Kumasi	1,297.00	i i	550.00
Diocesan Times	195.50		133.70
Food Bank	575.50		140.00
Mothers' Union	-		25.00
Organ Fund	3,282.00		3,015.00
Primates Relief (Africa	96.00		188.00
Kings Co. Parish	227.00		-
St. Monica's Home	2,023.52		1,157.56
Indigent Fund	300.00		440.00
Scout Troop	****		50.00
Parochial School Fund	30.00		500.00
Vestments	5,251.00	45,628.18	534.50
BANK LOAN	20,000.00	20,000.00	25,000.00
TOTAL RECEIPTS		197,615.44	179.483.43

EXPENDITURES:		1987	1986
OPERATING EXPENSES \$		\$	\$
Advertising	2,931.27	<b></b>	2,369.25
Allotment Arrears	6,484.50		6,813.23
Allotment Advances	12,000.00		14,000.00
Bank Service Charge	636.22		578.50
Bank Loan Interest	1,180.34		1,074.19
Canada Pension Plan	622.16		557.64
Capital - Cathedral	23,716.38		4,187.50
- Rectory			115.00
- Rochtord Sq.	431.99		3,983.65
- Chapel	-		9,032.90
CMHC	1,242.48		1,242.48
Diocesan Church Society	1,087.34	:	1,087.34
Fuel - Cathedral	4,878.62		8,232.58
- Rectory	2,022.39		2,204.31
Lights - Cathedral	2,160.97		2,091.45
- Rectory	575.06		636.14
FEI Energy Corp.	2,884.11		438.48
Insurance	4,493.00		4,328.00
Maintenance & Repairs			
- Cathedral	4,315.95		2,736.52
- Rectory	856.70		116.45
Postage	555.51		327.19
Stationery	4,082.55		4,369.64
Sundry Supplies	1,839.96		902.32
Sunday School Expenses	382.93		1,466.40
Taxes	2,268.02		2,033.97
Telephone - Cathedral	887.10		978.95
- Rectory	462.05		563.46
U. I. C.	1,210.64		1,195.04
Wafers, Wine, Candles	2,106.20		2,023.08
Water - Cathedral	302.48		284.90
- Rectory	162.41		139.20
Workers Compensation	100.31		85.59
Fayment on Loan	-	i	30,000.00
St. Peter's Decoration	8,646.34	05 050 00	<del></del>
Music	142.05	95,668.03	<u></u>
TANK TIANG			
DONATIONS En Lagrana Smith	750.00		750.00
Fr. Jacques Smith	50.00		50.00
Sis. of the Prec. Blood Society of St. Francis	50.00		50.00
	-		50.00
Prayer Book Society Canadian Bible Society	50.00		50.00
Comm. of Resurrection	J0.00		50.00
Discretionary Fund			250.00
Prot. Fam. Ser. Bureau	.300.00		300.00
Mr. & Mrs. Don Osborne			500.00
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce MacKenz	ie 200.00		200.00
Fr. W.J. Hankey			143.60
Fr. Jacques Smith (Relie	f) 300.00		200.00
Ch'town Christian Counci			75.00

EXPENDITURES CON'T:		1987	1986
DONATIONS Cont'd. Fr. Bridge Holy Trinity - Georgetow St. Peter's, Alberton Annie Carter Archbishop Nutter (Missi Theological Conference Stephen Vail Fr. John Matheson	500.00 100.00 on) 250.00 750.00 1,400.00 800.00		800.00 500.00 500.00 100.00
Fr. John Faul Westin Fr. H.M.D. Westin.	200.00 600.00	7,250.00	- -
SALARIES & HONORARIA Rector's Stipend Travel Allowance Car Replacement Parish Pension Organist & Choir Dir. Sexton (Osborne) Sexton (MacKenzie) Treasurer Vestry Clerk Relief Organist Secretary	22.500.00 1,440.00 2,400.00 3,620.40 3,500.00 - 14,300.00 1,800:00 1,200.00 100.00 2,400.00	53,260.40	21,550.00 1,200.00 2,220.00 3,501.12 3,500.00 3,967.60 10,725.00 1,800.00 1,200.00 75.00 2,400.00
DESIGNATED FUNDS Canadian Bible Society Camp Kingston Cemetery Diocese of Kumasi Bishop Tucker Bishop Cutts Diocesan Times Primates Relief (Africa) St. Monica's Home Asst. Priest Fund Queens Co. Comm. Indegent Fund St. Peter's Trust Fund Theological Conference Mothers' Union Scout Troop Food Bank Vestments Kings Co. Parish Parochial School Fund	25.00 185.50 2,013.78 1,297.00 669.00 2,316.38 195.50 96.00 2,023.52 27,141.00 - 300.00 - 575.50 6,870.13 227.00 30.00	43,965.31	18.00 192.00 1,652.62 550.00 110.00 3,152.24 133,70 188.00 1,157.56 12,752.00 500.00 300.00 344.15 500.00 25.00 50.00
TOTAL EXPENDITURES		200,143.74	188,667.94

## STATEMENT OF CASH RECONCILIATION AS OF DECEMBER 31, 1987

	1987	<u>1986</u>
Cash Balance - Jan. 1, 1987 Add: Cash Receipts	\$( 4,784.29) 197,615.44	\$ 4,400.22 179,483.43
TOTAL CASH	192,831.15	183,883.65
Less: Total Expenditures	(200, 143. 74)	( <u>188,667.94</u> )
CASH BALANCE - Dec. 31, 1987	(7,312.59)	(_4,784.29)

### STATEMENT OF BANK RECONCILIATION AS OF DECEMBER 31, 1987

	1987	<u>1986</u>
Balance - per Bank Statement Plus: Outstanding Deposits	\$ 4,898.14 <u>191.34</u> 5,089.48	\$ 4,910.69 6,006.00 10,916.69
Less: Outstanding Cheques	( <u>12,402.07</u> )	(15,700.98)
Balance as per Books	( <u>7,312.59</u> )	( <u>4,784.29</u> )

	STATEMENT	OF BANK LOAN	
			Balance
Outstanding Loan Less: Net Payment	- 1985 - 1986	\$10,000 5,000	\$10,000 (5,000)
Outstanding Loan Plus Loan	- 1986 - 1987	20,000	5,000 20,000
Outstanding Loan	- to 1987		<u>25,000</u>

### ST.PETER'S CATHEDRAL - STATEMENT OF TRUST ACCOUNTS - 1987

### FUND: St.Peter's Cathedral Memorial Fund

Opening Balance		\$	22.50
Receipts:Investment Income Investments Redeemed	1633.72 4000.00		5633.72
	and the same was said that the same take and the same take the same take the same take and the same take take the same take take take take take take take tak	<del></del>	5656.22
Paid Out: Capital Invested Transfer to Church Acct.	4000.00 1610.00 /		5610.00
Closing Balance			46.22
Investments at par - \$1	7,800.00		
<b>ৢ</b>	<u></u>	\~~~ <i>\</i>	·~~
FUND: Hodgson Trust.	•		
Opening Balance			13.71
Receipts:Investment Income Investments Redeemed	1873.51 4000.00		5873.51
	upin mind who date water parts caper caper caper parts and made about cases seem cases cares are		5887.22
Paid Out: Capital Invested Transfer to Church Acct.			5885.00
Closing Balance			2.22
Investments at par - \$20	,800.00		
<b>ৢ৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻</b>	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	·~~~	<b>4</b> ~~
FUND: Malone Trust			
Opening Balance	00 1904 ding wan dipe bas also loss state total area and bath field field state and and total		13.49
Receipts:Investment Income Investments Redeemed	283.27 		283.27
			296.76
Paid Out: Capital Invested Transfer to Church Acct.	 295.00		295.00
Closing Balance			1.76
Investments at par — \$35	500.00		

Investments at par - \$3500.00

<del>ᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙ</del>ᡙᡳᡙᡳᡙᡳᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡊᡊᡑᡳᡙᡳᡙᡊᡑᡑᡑᡳᡙᡳᡙᡊᡊᡑᡳᡙᡳᡎᡳᡎᡳᡎᡳᡎᡎᡎᡎ

		- 1987 
FUND: Memorial Chapel	. Fund	
Opening Balance		4.98
Receipts:Investment Income Investments Redeemed	386.57	386.57
	and the time the time the time that and time the time time time the time time time time time time time and time time time time time time time time	391.55
Paid Out: Capital Invested Transfer to Church Acct.	390.00	390.00
Closing Balance		1.55
Investments at par - \$50	000.00	
<b>ᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡙᡊᡊᡊᡊᡊᡊᡊᡊᠩᡊᠩᠩᠩᠩᠩ</b>	<sub>เ</sub> น <sub>า</sub> นุการการการการการการการการการการการการการก	<b>~~~</b>
FUND: Assistant Priest Fu	und (Holland Memorial)	
Opening Balance		852.40
·	2152.05	
Investments Redeemed Donations	32626.00	34778.05
		35630.45
Paid Out: Capital Invested Transfer to Income Acct.		33818.75
		33818.75
Transfer to Income Acct.	2140.00	
Transfer to Income Acct. Closing Balance	2140.00	
Transfer to Income Acct. Closing Balance	2140.00 	
Transfer to Income Acct.  Closing Balance  Investments at par - \$71	2140.00 	
Transfer to Income Acct.  Closing Balance  Investments at par - \$71  ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	2140.00 	1811.70
Transfer to Income Acct.  Closing Balance  Investments at par - \$71	2140.00 	1811.70 ~~~ 2280.26 4681.34
Transfer to Income Acct.  Closing Balance  Investments at par - \$71	2140.00 ,788.12 ,222.22 ed Income Account. 566.59 4114.75	1811.70 ~~~ 2280.26 4681.34
Transfer to Income Acct.  Closing Balance  Investments at par - \$71	2140.00 ,788.12 ,222.00 d Income Account.	1811.70 
Transfer to Income Acct.  Closing Balance  Investments at par - \$71	2140.00 ,788.12 ,788.12 d Income Account. 566.59 4114.75	1811.70 

ST PETERS CATHEDRAL - STATEM	ENT OF TRUST A	CCOUNTS - 1987
FUND: Brecken Endowment		
Opening Balance		130.80
Receipts:Investment Income Investments Redeemed	5506.14 2000.00	7506.14
	2425 00	7636.94
Paid Out: Capital Invested Transfer to Church Acct.	5510.00	7635.00
Closing Balance		1.94
Investments at par - \$6	4,400	
<b>ৢ৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻৻</b>	๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛	~~~~~~~~
FUND: Cemetery Endowment		MATE 1000 EXT
Opening Balance		58.68
Receipts: Investment Income		
Investments Redeemed Sale of Plots	7400.00 500.00	
Transfer from Income Acct		9476.90
		9535.58
Paid Out: Capital Invested	7600.00	
Transfer to Church Acct.	1613.78	9213.78
Closing Balance		321.80
Investments at par - \$2:	2,200.00	
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	<u>,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,</u>	<u>,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,</u>
FUND: Cemetery Income Fu	nd	
natura protes princis natura canant mante destre princis princis canant mante canant mante canant ca	THE RESERVE COMES	 812.09
Opening Balance		812.09
Receipts:Investment Income	404.96	1904.96
Investments Redeemed	1500.00	1304.30
	2162.00	2717.05
Paid Out: Capital Invested Transfer to Church Acct.	2160.00 400.00	
Transfer to Cemetery End		2710.00
Closing Balance		812.09

Investments at par - \$3460.00

ST PETERS CATHEDRAL - STATEM	ENT OF TRUST ACCOUNTS -	1987
FUND: St.Peters Parochia	l School Fund	
Opening Balance		668.97
Receipts:Investment Income Investments Redeemed	33.32	33.32
Paid Out: Donation	30.00	702.29
Transfer to Church Acct.		30.00
Closing Balance	,	732.29
Investments at par - \$7	32.29	
<b>᠕ᡁ᠕᠕ᡧ᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘</b>	๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛๛	<b>~~</b>
FUND: Katherine Saunders	Endowment	
Opening Balance		617.91
Receipts:Investment Income Investments Redeemed	55.70	55.70
		673.61
Paid Out: Capital Invested Transfer to Church Acct.		
Closing Balance		673.61
Investments at par - \$6	73.61	

### 1988 BUDGET - ST PETER'S CATHEDRAL

	1987	1987	1988
	Budget	Actual	Budget
REVENUE			
	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
ENVELOPES	104000.00	103256.00	108000.00
OFEN	4000.00	3207.00	3500.00
ORGANIZATIONS	8000.00	6000.00	7500.00
MEMORIALS	0.00	0.00	0.00
MISCELLANEOUS	500.00	2225.00	900.00
BUILDING FUND	3000.00	1948.00	2000.00
RENT	3000.00	3000.00	3000.00
TRUST FUND INCOME	12000.00	9690.00	11000.00
CATHEDRAL REDECORATION	0.00	2661.00	0.00
HEATING GRANT	0.00	0.00	10000.00
TOTAL REVENUE	134500.00	131988.00	145900.00
LESS TOTAL EXPENSES	155198.00	156174.00	154400.00
BALANCE (- deficit)	- 20698.00	- 24186.00	- 8500.00
EXPENSES			
Advertising	2400.00	2931.00	3000.00
Bank charges	600.00	636.00	700.00
Loan Interest	1000.00	1180.00	1200.00
Fuel - Cathedral	9000.00	7763.00	8000.00
- Rectory	3000.00	2022.00	2500.00
Insurance	4300.00	4493.00	4800.00
Lights - Cathedral	2200.00	2161.00	2200.00
- Rectory	800.00	575.00	600.00
Maintenance - Cathedral	2000.00	4316.00	4000.00
- Rectory	600.00	857.00	600.00
- Chapel	100.00	0.00	500.00
- 15 Rochford	200.00	0.00	500.00
Capital Exp Cathedral	12000.00	23716.00	0.00
- Rectory	600.00	0.00	0.00
- 15 R' ford	200.00	432.00	0.00
Postage	500.00	556.00	600.00
Salaries -see Schedule 2	57766.00	55193.00	59746.00
Sunday School	1500.00	383.00	1000.00
Sundry	1300.00	1840.00	1500.00
Taxes	2200.00	2268.00	2500.00
Telephone - Cathedral	700.00	887.00	800.00
- Rectory	800.00	462.00	500.00
Wafers, wine & candles	2000.00	2106.00	2200.00
Water - Cathedral	250.00	302.00	300.00
- Rectory	140.00	162.00	150.00
Allotment - Synod	24000.00	12000.00	24462.00
Allotment - Arrears	9000.00	6484.00	8000.00
D.C.S.	1100.00	1087.00	1100.00

#### 1988 BUDGET (CONT'D)

Donations	3000.00	7250.00	6000.00
Mission Expenses	1000.00	0.00	1000.00
Printing & stationery	4000.00	4082.00	4000.00
Music	200.00	142.00	200.00
C.M.H.C. Mortgage	1242.00	1242.00	1242.00
Christian Communications	500.00	0.00	500.00
Cathedral Redecoration	0.00	8646.00	0.00
Loan paymemts	5000.00	0.00	10000.00
Total Expenses	155198.00	156174.00	154400.00

### SCHEDULE 2 --- SALARIES, HONORARIA, LEVIES.

<b>~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~</b>	.~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~
Rector	22500.00	22500.00	23475.00
Travel Allowance	1440.00	1440.00	1550.00
Car Replacement	2400.00	2400.00	2400.00
Pension Assessment	3448.00	3620.00	3996.00
Sexton	14265.00	14300.00	15000.00
Sexton pension	713.00	0.00	800.00
Choir Master/Organist	4000.00	3500.00	3500.00
Treasurer	1800.00	1800.00	1800.00
Vestry Clerk	1200.00	1200.00	1200.00
Relief Organist	200.00	100.00	200.00
Relief Priest	1200.00	0.00	1200.00
Canada Pension Plan	700.00	622.00	700.00
Unemployment Ins.	1400.00	1211.00	1400.00
Workmens Compensation	100.00	100.00	125.00
Secretary	2400.00	2400.00	2400.00
Totals	57766.00	55193.00	59746.00

### SAINT PETERS CATHEDRAL ANGLICAN CHURCH WOMEN

Senior Branch

Presidents Report.

Eather Westin, Officers and Members of the Cathedral Congregation, I beg to submit the following report for I987;-

Our meetings began in January, and were held each Wednesday until April. We re-opened in October and continued to the end of the year. Meetings began with a service of Holy Eucharist in All Souls Chapel at IO.00 a.m., followed by the regular business meeting in the Parish Hall. I also attended the regular meetings of the Prince Edward Island Diocesan Board of Anglican Church Women. We found the new Hand Book compiled by the Board very helpful, and have been using the Prayers at our meetings.

Our group began the year with 9 active members, and during the year we welcomed three new members. We were saddened by the death of Mrs Helen Foster, a regular attender, and of Mrs Florence (Babe) Rogers who was a faithful member over the years.

We were honoured by the presence at one of our meetings of Archbishop Harold Nutter from the Diocese of Fredericton during the time he conducted a Parish Mission at our Cathedral in April.

We were happy to assist with the entertaining during the annual meeting of the Prince Edward Island Diocesan Board of Anglican Church Women which was held at the Cathedral in April.

We helped at all fund raising activities and catering events in the Church life of our Cathedral. A further review of these activities will be found in the report of our Social Action SecretaryMrs M.Ghiz to the Prince Edward Island Diocesan Board of Anglican Church Women.

Interesting letters were received by the group from The Reverend H. Scholdfield our accepted Prayer Partner in the North West Territiries. In the year we forwarded the usual fifts to him and his family.

I am happy to report the very successful dinner meeting of the Cathedral Mens Association held in November at which time we provided and served a full turkey dinner to an attendance of fifty eight. I wish to thank all who so willingly assisted me at that time, and tender special thanks to Chef Arthur MacLean and to the Cathedral Sexton Bruce MacKenzie.

In closing, my sincere thanks to Father H.M.D. Westin and Mrs Westin for their devoted support, and social gatherings at the Rectory. Our thanks to Mrs M. Ghiz for entertaining our group at her home, and to all members who supported me during my term as President. I wish the incoming President and officers every success in 1988. May we always keep our motto in mind, "As the servants of Christ, doing the will of God from the heart!.

### SLATE OF OFFICERS FOR 1988

Honorary President President Vice President Secretary & Prayer Partner Treasurer Education Secretary

Respectfully Submitted

Margaret Westin
Bernice Rowland
Mildred Parry
Hazel Breedon
Margaret Brady
Elizabeth Armstrong

Agnes Dickson - President.

Elgin Dicken

### Report of St. Peters A.C.W. - 1987

$\Gamma$			٠				
K O	$\sim$	$\alpha$	7	$\mathbf{T}$	_	C	٠
Re	$\overline{}$	C	1	$\nu$	_	$\circ$	٠

Balance Carried Forward Donation from members Interest on Debentures	\$104.35 4.00 212.49
Prayer Partner Collection Table Collection Box Bank Interest Donation from members Books from Diocesan Board Laymans Supper Dues	16.55 16.40 4.86 50.00 18.00 150.00 50.00

\$626.65

### Disbursements:

Postage Diocesan Board Account Book, purchase Bank Service charge	8.00 28.00 8.70 2.31
I.K.W. Childrens Hospital	50.00
Protestant Family Service Bureau	10.00
Peter Westin	50.00
Binnie Group	50.00
Bishops Disc. Fund	125.00
Georgetown Church	40.00
St.Peters Church (Alberton)	40.00
	412.01
Bank Balance	214.64

\$626.65

Margaret Brady, Treasurer

Audited and found correct

Thomas N. Rogers

The Binney Group of very hard working ladies had another busy and successful year which ended with our Bazaar in November. Our thanks to each and every member of the Parish Family who helped in any way.

The bad weather last winter caused us to cancel quite a few meetings, but we had 15 with an average attendance of 13 members.

In addition to the usual things we do to raise money such as: our annual High Tea and Bazaar, our Candy Sale, our Rummage Sales, Christian Council Dinners and Men's Breakfasts, we staffed the Sunday a.m. Coffee Hours, organized the Penitential Lunch and the Seder Meal, volunteered at the Red Cross Blood Bank, washed all the Church Chandeliers, took part in the World Day of Prayer Service, worked as Tour Guides in the summer and bought new carpet for the Chancel.

We also hosted the Island ACW annual meeting in May, and in June our Senior ACW members joined us for a pot luck supper. We sponsored a Parish pot luck inOctober at which we heard speakers on the relationship of F.E.I. Anglicans and the Diocese of Nova Scotia, who urged us to vote on the same on November first.

Two Corporate Communions were attended by our Group which were followed by breakfasts cooked for us by the Men's Association.

My very personal thanks to all the long suffering Members of Binney who so gently guided me through my first year as President.

Moncy D. Warren

### DECEMBER 31, 1986 - DECEMBER 31, 1987

RECEIPTS Cur. Bank Bal. Dec. 31, 1986 Savings A/C Closed & Trans. Annual Bazaar Bazaar 1986 Rummage Sales Annual Meeting Mens Breakfast ACW Annual DCS Lunch Candy Sales Senior ACW Prayer Partner - Cancelled Annual Dues	174.40 85.04 8238.66 14.00 485.97 121.00 47.00 229.50 32.30 1023.96 50.00 100.00 26.00	EXPENSES Cathedral Carpet Rev. J.P. Westin - Disc. Diocesan Board-Travel Kitchen Expenses Building Fund ACW Board Pledge Rectors Disc. Fund Protestant Family Services Meal on Wheels Altar Guild Pat and the Elephant Episcopal Endowment Bishops' Disc. Fund Sexton's Gift St. Andrews Day Care Anderson House Kitty Orford - Refugee Assistance Cathedral Organ Fund Food Bank Alexandra Society 1986 & 198 Bank Service Charge Bank Balance	1050.00 50.00 50.00 303.71 6000.00 175.00 200.00 100.00 50.00 100.00 100.00 50.00 50.00 50.00 50.00 50.00 50.00 50.00 70.00 72.10 777.02
	10,627.83	1	.0,627.83

Respectfully Submitted

Rod Vessey.

Dorothy Orton Treasurer

Audited



P. O. BOX 713 CHARLOTTETOWN, P.E.I. CANADA C1A 7L3

### ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL MEN'S ASSOCIATION

### Annual Report for 1987

Greetings and blessings for the forthcoming New Year. Jack Nichols, president of of the Men's Association, has asked me to write on the Men's Association of St.Peter's on his behalf. Jack has courageously given much time and talent into the revitalization of the Men's Association. We pray for his recovery and give thanks to God for the leadership he has brought into St.Peter's and we pray he will continuely do so.

The Blessed St. Paul had his "thorn in the flesh "during his ministry as an apostle. This never detered Paul from his ministry. It strengthen him and those around him. Paul knew that in all things (including suffering), God works for good to those who love Him. Let that be our motto.

During the past year the executive had a meeting at Mr.Nichol's home and they decided to change the name of Brotherhood of Anglican Churchmen back to the Men's Association. We then went on a schedule of monthly meetings, one in November and early December which the men got together for a supper meal followed by a guest speaker. Our two speakers were the Premier, Joe Ghiz (Nov) and Dr.Elliot, president of U.P.E.I. (Dec). Our Jan meeting will be a night of Lebanese food followed by the speaker Dr.D.Weele who will speak om the Lebanese community especially concerning his book on the first Lebanese settlers. The Lebanese community are celebrating their 100th anniversary in 1988 of the first Lebanese settlers.

We give thanks for the support of the Cathedral family in preparing these events. They all know who they are and we, the executive thank them.

The church is the Body of Christ and unless we work together as a family, the church will break apart. Just as the hands, feet, head, arms, and legs of your body work together then the Body of Christ, the Church members, must work together to keep the body functioning. I pray we will continue to do God's work and hear His calling in each and every one of us.

Yours in Christ David Kays

### St.Peter's Men Association - Financial Statement

Bank Balance, Dec. 24/86	631.37	
Receipts:		
Oyster Party Men's Association meals Rummage Sale Binney Breakfast	136.00 619.17 60.00 33.00 1479.54	1479.54
Expenditures:		
Cost of meals St.Peter's Boy Scouts Rector's Photo-Church Album Donation to ACW Senior Donation to Parish of Alberton Donation Parish of Georgetown	346.26 200.00 96.70 150.00 60.00	
	909.96	<u>9</u> 09.96
		<u>566.58</u>
Cash Balance Bank Dec.31/87 Less Outstanding Cheque	,	490.58 60.00 430.58
Deposit, January/88		136.00
		566.58

Respectively submitted,

Treasurer

### MOTHERS' UNION ANNUAL REPORT - 1987

This year is the Centennial of the Mothers' Union Society in Canada. St. Peter's branch hopes to mark the occasion by having 1 or 2 of our members among the 60 delegates from the diocese attending Conference 88 at McMaster University in June.

During the past year we held 9 regular meetings and a Christmas luncheon with an average attendance of 12 members. In March we welcomed 3 newly enrolled members to our group. We were invited to attend the M.U. meeting at St. Paul's in March and I was privileged to conduct the program for St. John's M.U. in June. In September we were asked to facilitate a workshop for the area conference at All Saints, Bedford.

St. Paul's and St. John's, Milton joined us for our September meeting here and we were delighted to have also as our guests Caroline and John Paul Westin. Inclement weather forced cancellation of the Fall Rally at Strathgartney but a Fund raising Food, Fun and Games night is planned for February 12th. Speakers who kindly shared their knowledge and insights with us were Elizabeth Reagh (Family Law on P.E.I.), Kay Lewis (Teenagers), Dolores Curran (Video on Changing Roles and Values), Dorothy Orton (Altar Guild), Martin Carter (Baptism, Confirmation, Eucharist), Vickie Cook (Creativity), Michael Edward (C.S. Lewis - Chronicles of Narnia).

The Library and Education Committee are working to establish a Family Life Library and would welcome any books or resource material. Muffin sales this year totalled \$438.39. This money is used to support the Northern Clergy Wives and Travel Funds.

Not measurable or visible but equally important is the prayer, support and fellowship within the group and with branches world wide.

We wish to extend our sincere gratitude to Fr. Westin for his continued support, to Bruce MacKenzie, Ann Nichols and all who assist her in the Creche, and to everyone who support M.U. in any way through work or prayer.

Respectfully submitted Shirley Hyndman, Enrolling Member

- Shirley Hyndman Committee Heads Enrolling Member Social - Donalda Winter - Annie Carter Secretary - Cathy Edward Library - Margaret Westin Treasurer - Cindy Annette Banner - Eileen Paton Literature Sec. - Donalda Winter Families - Cathy Edward Link Secretary Muffin Co-ordinator - Becky McDonald Creche Supervisor - Philippa Ploughman

The Annual Corporate Communion and Meeting of the Altar Guild was held on March 28th with eight members and Father Westin present.

During 1987 five teams continued to carry out their regular duties of preparing Sanctuaries, Sacred Vessels, Vestments and Floral Arrangements for the daily Eucharists.

At the start of the Church School year we were pleased to be invited by Michael Edward to have a member of the Altar Guild visit the Church School on a bi-weekly basis and spend a few minutes showing and giving a brief explanation of the use of a Sacred Vessel or Vestment.

Communicant members who are interested in joining the Altar Guild are asked to speak to Father Westin or Dorothy Orton. It is a real privilege to be associated with the other members whose support is much appreciated.

Respectfully submitted,

Dorothy Orton
President

### ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL ALTAR GUILD TREASURER'S ANNUAL REPORT

### December 31, 1986 to December 31, 1987

Balance Dec. 31, 1986	\$ 863.11		
RECEIPTS	•	EXPENSES	
Donations for flowers Donation from Binney Special project Bank interest	1027.00 100.00 67.00 5.11	Cost of flowers Cleaning & supplies Repairs to High Mass vestments Water pot Material Repairs to host box Bank Charges	608.25 57.12 750.00 49.50 22.10 107.00 4.46
	2062.22	Balance on hand	1598.43 463.79
Provincial Deposit 30/12	/86 417.37		2062.22

Provincial Deposit 30/12/86 417.37

Dorothy Acorn Treasurer.

#### REPORT of SACRISTAN

#### JANUARY/1988

Once again it is my privilege to report as Sacristan of this parish. I serve under our rector Father Westin and wish to thank him for his guidance and dedication which is an example to us all.

The servers guild continues to be an active and vital part of our parish family. This opportunity to serve our Lord is appreciated and on behalf of our servers I wish to thank the parish.

Once again David and Father Smith had a rally and evening of fellowship for the servers of P.E.I. on St. Vincent Day.

The Servers Guild consists of: I5- Servers - University/Work

6- Servers - Seniors 2I- Servers - Active

If you know of any boy interested in this work please contact David Kays, Father Westin or myself.

Respectfully submitted

Down Faul Kays, Sacristan

David Kays, Assistant Sacristan

#### REPORT OF THE CATHEDRAL CHOIRS

Father Westin, Vestry Members and Parishioners of St. Peter's Cathedral, I have the honour of presenting this report for the Cathedral Choirs.

During 1987 there were 20 adult and 12 junior choristers on our roll, who attend 44 regular Wednesday rehearsals, and 8 extra rehearsals for special services. In addition, the choirs sang for 52 regular Sunday morning Masses, and 15 extra Feast Day, Holy Week and Evening Services. The choirs also sang for 6 Requiems and Funerals, and 4 Weddings.

I would like to take this opportunity to express many thanks to the choristers of both choirs for their loyalty to the Church, to music, and to me. The members of the choirs are most supportive individuals, and it is a privilege to work with them. In addition, I wish to thank Father Westin and all those parishioners who have encouraged us so much, and who have helped to make St. Peter's music programme so fine. I must also point out with gratitude the special financial support shown the choir and the organ fund by the Binney Group.

I might also mention that there is an "on-going" Organ Fund open for contributions by all, for the improvement and maintenance of the organ. The replacement value of this instrument now stands at \$250,000!

Respectfully submitted,

F. Alan Reesor

Organist and Choirmaster

#### CHURCH SCHOOL ANNUAL REPORT: 1987

An extremely capable and dedicated staff faithfully carried forth the work of the Church School during the year. The goals, the program structure, the curriculum and the format of the School's operation have settled into a fairly tried-and-true pattern. The individual contributions of each teacher, however, continue to grow as a result of experience, hard work and the prayer and support of our whole parish family. The classes for 1987-88 are as follows:

<u>Class</u>	<u>Teachers</u>	Enrollment
Kindergarten Grade 1 Grades 2/3 Grade 4 Grades 5/6 Grades 7/8	Anna Sherren Janet Doiron/Jill Warburto: Annie Carter Rob Kromer Shirley Nichols Michael Edward	10 n 4 8 6 4 7 12
Post Confirmation Class	Martin Carter	51

Special tribute and note must be made of the work of Dr. Martin Carter in the life of St. Peter's Church School during the past several years. Martin has quietly been conducting a 10:00 o'clock class every Sunday morning for parishioners of all ages. Our newly-confirmed young people have been specially encouraged to attend. The time slot was created to permit servers and choir members to continue to fulfill their particular duties. The splendid instruction which Martin provided would certainly have brought fresh insight into our faith for every member of our parish. We thank him for this vital contribution. Please come out and sample this class.

Great appreciation must also be expressed to our two substitute teacher "regulars", Catherine Mason and Rosemary Mathis for their willingness to leap into the breach whenever called upon. And thanks to all others who helped from time to time in this important capacity.

Finally, a big "thank-you" goes to the members of the Altar Guild who have been visiting the Church School on a bi-weekly basis to tell the children about the holy vessels and vestments that are the vehicles of our beautiful liturgy.

The support and prayers of all members of our parish family are urgently requested again for the Church School in the coming year.

Submitted by Michael Edward, Superintendent

## Protestant Family Service Bureau

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR — GREG BERANGER, M.S.W.

216 QUEEN STREET, CHARLOTTETOWN, P. E. I.

PHONE 892-2441 AREA CODE 902 MAILING ADDRESS: P.O. BOX 592 C1A 7L1

December 29, 1987

Father Malcolm Westin St. Peter's Cathedral

#### Dear Father Westin:

Enclosed is some data on your Bureau's operations up to date, particularly its financial position. Board members' attendance at monthly meetings is also a matter of concern.

This Bureau was set up originally by the major Protestant churches of this area who were solely responsible for its total budget. It is governed principally by Board members appointed by these churches. In more recent years the United Way's contribution comprises the major portion of the budget, yet our churches are still responsible, through their Board members, for its overally operations, support and deficit.

Of late many Board members are not supporting the Bureau by their regular attendance at Board meetings to the extent that the opening of meetings often has been delayed because of lack of a quorum. This letter is an appeal to take note and help this situation and help revitalize the members' interest in the responsibility of running your Bureau. You will note, too, the churches' contribution to date in some cases has ceased and is greatly in arrears of the overall objective of \$19,475 for this year. We cannot carry on successfully if a feeling of abandonment by our churhces prevails or if the churches' appointees fail to attend and participate in the monthly meetings.

#### Herewith we also enclose:

- 1. Estimated receipts and expenditures for 1987 and updated 1988 budget
- 2. A statement of the churches' 1987 contributions to date, combined with proposed 1988 church allocations.

It is noted that two churches on the statement have made no contributions for several years. Hence they are not included in 1988 allocations; nevertheless their contributions would be most welcomed. The 1988 budget allocation increase from \$19,475 to \$20,225 is approximately 3.85% or just under 7% when you assume the share of the churches not participating.

December 29, 1987

We wish to thank you for your support to date and the confidence you have placed in us to manage the Bureau's affairs but feel compelled at this time to bring to your attention these matters and respectfully solicit your continued support.

Respectfully submitted,

Dian e Campbell

President

c.c. Church Board

INCOME	1987 12 month	1988 budge	t
· ·	current estimate		
Fees for service	2500	4000	
Productive enterprises	500	2000	
Grants	7500	10000	
Donations, bequests	1500	5000	
Other: Christmas	3000	3000	
Churches	15000	20000	
United Way	65000	69000	
Misc.		500	
1986 receivables Paid Jan. '87	7000		
Cash from sale of deposit certificate	5000		
The state of the s	107000	113500	
•			
EXPENDITURES			
Salaries and Benefits	86500	95700	·
Building & Rent	9200	9300	
Office Expenses	2800	3000	
Recruitment Education	2300	<b>2</b> 300	
Promotion Publicity	400	500	
Audit Fees	600	600	
Transportation	700	800	
Foster Care	700		
Christmas	3000	3000	
Misc.	800	300	
	107000	115500 c	leficit of
			\$2000

### PROPOSED CHURCH ALLOCATIONS FOR 1988

	Receipts		Allocations				
	1986	1987 to	1987	No. of families	1988 allocation		
		Dec. 29		@4.50			
St. Pauls	1684		1684	400	1800		
First U. Baptist	1500		1579	375	1687.50		
Zion	3750		3789	900	4050		
Spring Park	2210		2210	525	2362.50		
Trinity	1500		4000	950	4275		
St. James	1100		1263	300	1350		
Central Chr.	758		758	180	810		
St. Peters	600	600	842	200	900		
Free Church of S.	. 100		105	25	112.50		
Park Royal	1500		2231	530	2385		
St. Marks & M.	184		463	110	495		
Christian Ref.	nil		315	-75 deleted			
Sherwood C.of C.	nil		252	-60 deleted			
-	14886	14959	19475	4495	20227.50		

## 1987 Report Canadian Bible Society Prince Edward Island District

On December 13th, 1837 the Prince Edward Island Auxiliary of the British and Foreign Bible Society was established at Charlottetown under the patronage of the Lieutenant Governor, Sir Charles A. Fitzroy. On February 18th, 1987 the 150th Anniversary of this occasion was celebrated at the Annual Meeting of the Prince Edward Island District of the Canadian Bible Society with the present Lieutenant Governor, the Honourable Lloyd MacPhail and Mrs. MacPhail, the Premier the Honourable Joseph A. Chiz and Mrs. Chiz and many other distinguished guests in attendance.

The meeting was presided over by the President, Mrs. Doreen McInnis who was succeeded as President in the latter part of the meeting by the Reverend Douglas R. Woods.

You may remember that in 1986 our long time District Secretary Mr. Boyd Butt returned to a parish ministry and the Reverend Byron F. Howlett came out of retirement to replace him while a successor was found. On June 1st the Reverend Delbert G. Bannister, who resides with his wife and family in Sussex, New Brunswick, became the new District Secretary.

Also on June 1st the bible house building at 131-135 Kent Street was sold to Daniel Tweel Sr. for \$212,766.00 which after paying a commission of 6 per cent. gave the Canadian Bible Society \$200,000.00. Your delegate Mr. Reagh was actively envolved in the negotiations and ultimate sale of this land and building. The store contents, except bibles and scriptures, were then sold to the public and the Maritime Christian Book store giving the Society another \$14,000.00.

As you may know most of the stores in Canada of the Canadian Bible Society have sold off their stock and are now bible and scripture outlets. For some reason the sales of Bibles, New Testaments and Scriptures are up this year in our store which is now located in the former Royalty Mall, now known as Cak Tree Place, which was offically opened with much ceremony this year on Monday, September 14th.

Except for a \$20,000.00 legacy given this year to the Society the income figures in the financial statement including money from the Song-a-Ramas, the store, all donations collected locally and the direct mailing gifts will this year be very similiar to those in the statement of 1986. In 1987 we should again be well ahead of our sister provinces in collected monies and still leading the world in per capita giving.

In some areas such as Kensington, there was no personal canvass and the contributions are down approximately \$3000.00. The need now in the Charlottetown Branch is to find more people for door to door convassing and to find 3 executive members for the Charlottetown branch.

Your delegates feel that after more than 10 years of service they should not reoffer for these positions. They have given technical help when such skills were required particularly the last two years. Now there is no property to manage and the delegates you send this year should have the ability to inspire people within our church to offer their services as canvassers to enable the important distribution of Bibles and Scriptures and their translation within Canada and the world to continue and expand that the Word may be heard by all.

Respectfully submitted,

Elizabeth S. Reagh,

Delegate

#### SIGN OF THE FISH

#### Final Report

In February, 1987 the Sign of the Fish celebrated its 15th anniversary with an evening worship service of celebration and thanksgiving, and a social sharing. We gave thanks for the work of the volunteers over the years and prayed for the guidance of the Holy Spirit to lead us in the days ahead.

The organization has continued to receive office space, light, heat, advertising and printing at no cost. The churches have provided bulletin space and rooms for meetings. We acknowledge especially the support of both St. Peter's Cathedral and the Kirk of Saint James for their strong support and encouragement through the years. We pay tribute to the Alpha Y's Men's Club and the Charlottetown Lions Club for their generous donations. To each we offer a special word of appreciation and deep gratitude for their support.

Over the last several months the executive met, facing an increasing concern for the future of the Sign of the Fish. The loss of present volunteers, the inability to recruit replacements and the birth of 46 new agencies since FISH began led to a decision to call a general meeting of all volunteers to discuss the future of the organization. Sadly and reluctantly it was agreed to cease operation at the end of 1987.

Seventeen years ago several dedicated people from Saint Peters and Saint James, recognizing a need in the community for a help line, launched a service which later became ecumenical and has reached out far and wide. They had a vision of the need and set out to fulfill that need with a highly efficient and compassionate service. The Sign of the Fish has helped numerous people and has been instrumental in saving lives, in relieving anxiety, in offering friendship to the lonely and information and referral to those in need.

A great sense of loss is felt by every one involved in the movement. However, we should rejoice and give thanks for the wonderful work that has been achieved. There is no doubt that FISH has served as a catalyst to motivate some of the other helping agencies. All members of the Sign of the Fish have given their time and energy, seeking neither recognition nor reward, but the reward is truly in serving the Master for he said, "Inasmuch as ye have done it unto the least of these my brethern, ye have done it unto Me".

Over the years we have been greatly indebted to the members of the executive and to all those who served on committees (Office, Recruitment and Training, Resource Files and Publicity).

We say, "Thank you" and may God bless you in whatever endeavors you may embark upon in His service. Your loyalty and devotion will never be forgotten.

November 23, 1987

### 2nd Charlottetown Scout Troop

1987 marked the first full year of operation of the 2nd Charlottetown Troop, which is sponsored by the Cathedral Mens' Association. During the year, membership rose from ten to its year-end level of 23 boys, making it the largest Scout Troop in the province. Two leaders were added to the adult membership, which at present consists of John DeGrace (Troop Scouter) and Jerry Meads, Derek Gee and Charles Lee (Scout Counsellors).

In addition to regular Monday night meetings, camps were held at Camp Buchan on January 18-19 and November 13-15, and at Camp Riverdale on March 13-15. The Scouts participated in Challenge Trails '87 on September 25-27, at which they competed in a weekend of scouting activities with over 100 scouts from around the province. The highlight of the year was participation by seven of the boys in the 7th New Brunswick Jamboree, held at Woolæstook Park near Fredericton from July 4-11.

Early in 1987 a Group Committee was established to assist the Troop. Under the Chairmanship of Mike Conroy, the Committee was very active in fund raising, assisting in camp arrangements and providing guidance to the Troop generally.

### Unaudited Financial Statement

### Receipts

Opening balance	\$ 486.34
Donations: Cathedral Men's Association	200.00
Community Service Work Fund	700.00
Private gifts	260.75
Camp Fees	1,484.00
Registration fees from members	448.50
Dues	33.40
Bottle drive	339.67
Sale of calendars	83.80
Trees for Canada	345.45
Repayment for NSF cheque	17.50
Interest	1.46
	\$ 4,400.87

### Expenditures

Registration fees to B.S. of C.	\$ 448.	50
Equipment (tents, stoves, lanterns, compa	sses, etc.) 789.	65
Non-food consumable supplies	543.	.05
Groceries	924.	62
Fees to 7th New Brunswick Jamboree	495.	.00
Refund camp fees	45.	.00
Cabin rentals	135.	.00
Purchase of calendars	48.	.00
Trees for Canada - B.S. of C. share	172.	67
Badges, handbooks, etc.	263.	.10
Repay B.S. of C. for NSF cheque	17.	00
Service Changes	17.	71
Miscellaneous	52.	09
Closing Balance	449.	48
	\$ 4,400.	87

### JANUARY/1988

# REPORT OF CEMETERY COMMITTEE CATHEDRAL CHURCH of ST. PETER'S

A great deal of work was done in cutting and clearing old trees and pruning. There were a number of volunteers with special thanks to Larry Arsenault, Bruce MacKenzie, Ed Acorn and Cyril Armstrong.

Some work was done on the stones with special thanks to Bruce MacKenzie.

A Mary Brown franchise opened up on the Ch'Town side of the cemetery creating some question about the exact position of our boundry. Mary Brown went ahead and built a fence on this side of the boundry in question.

Arnold Burhoe continues to look after general maintenance. The cemetery is funded by a charge of \$100.00 per plot., this money goes into an endowment account ensuring perpetual care of the cemetery. The parish continues to support the cemetery out of general revenue so that cemetery funds will continue to build.

We continue to look forward to cleaning and fencing the complete cemetery as part of our patronal festival.

The thirteenth annual memorial service was held at the cemetery and was appreciated by many of our parisheners. Four burials took place in 1987.

Respectfully submitted,

Paul Kays

Frank Weatherby

The following is a copy of a letter from the Most Reverend H. L. Nutter, sent to the Chairman and the 2nd Vice-Chairman of the D.C.S.:

" I write to both of you in your capacity as Diocesan Bishop and as Archdeacon in Prince Edward Island and Chairman of the Diocesan Church Society of Prince Edward Island.

I am grateful for the information which has been passed on to me by Archdeacon Power relative to the plebiscite vote on November 1 regarding the status of the Church on Prince Edward Island. I find that the information that has been given has been full and complete, and in my capacity as Metropolitan, I will, at the right time, pass this on to the Provincial Synod of the Province of Canada.

While interpretation of a vote such as this can lead in several directions, my feeling on the ballotting is as follows: while there was a small overall majority of votes cast in favour of retaining links with the Diocese of Nova Scotia, the one overriding fact that comes across to me is that there is a feeling within the Church in Prince Edward Island that they wish to negotiate with the Diocese of Nova Scotia some sort of changed relationship. This may be described by the term 'special status' which I believe was used in the Hilchey-Stevenson Report.

I detect that there is a desire on the part of the people in the Church in Prince Edward Island to do everything possible to make the Church there even more effective than it has been, and to use every method possible for strengthening its witness. With none of this can I be in any disagreement, but rather I think there are very hopeful signs in this kind of conclusion, both for the Church on Prince Edward Island and in regard to its relationship with the Diocese of Nova Scotia.

I would now suggest (and in doing this I do not have any authority to do so beyond the fact that the original petition for study was submitted to the Metropolitan) that the Diocesan Church Society and the Diocese of Nova Scotia begin consultation outlining guidelines for the special status which the Church in P.E.I. is seeking while still remaining an integral part of the Diocese of Nova Scotia. This could be done presumably by the establishment of a joint task force representing the Diocesan Church Society and the Diocesan Council of the Diocese of Nova Scotia. I believe that such a task force, if it were established, should be given terms of reference and time limitations. What the terms of reference might be, I cannot say, except that it would appear to me that they should be given authority to make suggestions to the Diocesan Bishop and through him to the proper Synodical authorities regarding the relationship of the Church on P.E.I. with the Church in the remainder of the Diocese of Nova Scotia. There should be specific suggestions on finances, personnel, etc., if those are matters that are of concern to the Church on Prince Edward Island. In addition to that, I believe there are certainly background requests for representation of the Church on Prince Edward Island on Diocesan, Provincial, and General Synod bodies. Whether this can be done constitutionally, I am not certain, but they should be considered.

It appears to me that Provincial Synod would not act on any matter relative to the relationship between the Church in Nova Scotia and in Prince Edward Island, unless there were representations made to it as a result of the suggested negotiation. Therefore, I would hope that anything that might need to come before Provincial Synod could be finalized by June of 1988, since Provincial Synod will meet in October of that year.

There was one matter raised in the Hilchey/Stevenson Report which raises some questions that could be faced by Provincial Synod, but I believe that it should only be done on the recommendation of the joint task force or whatever instrument is used for negotiation. This is the question of the present status of the Church in Prince Edward Island. I understand that there is a difference of opinion between the members of the Hilchey/Stevenson Commission and the Diocesan authorities on the interpretation of 'this. However, it raises the question as to whether the Diocese or the Church on Prince Edward Isalnd through the Diocesan Church Society, or those two bodies jointly, should petition Provincial Synod to clairfy whether Prince Edward Island is an integral part of the Diocese of Nova Scotia or not. If that is to be done, then my understanding is that it would then need to go also to General Synod in 1989 for ratification. However, if there is agreement between the two bodies that the Diocese of Nova Scotia does now and always has included Prince Edward Island, I see no need for action through Provincial Synod on this. But, if there is doubt about it, you may wish to petition Provincial Synod for a determination of status one way or the other.

I hope that this is of some help, and if there is anything further that I can do, please do not hesitate to be in touch with me.

With best wishes to all concerned, and with the assurance that I believe there are many hopeful things coming out of this whole situation which need to be pursued for the good of the Church both on Prince Edward Island and in the whole Atlantic area, I am

Yours sincerely,

Harold,
Bishop of Frederiction"



### DIOCESE OF NOVA SCOTIA

THE RIGHT REVEREND ARTHUR G. PETERS
Bishop of Nova Scotia
THE RIGHT REVEREND G. RUSSELL HATTON
Suffragan Bishop

November 1987.

### PASTORAL LETTER TO ANGLICANS ON PRINCE EDWARD ISLAND

Dear Friends:

The results of the November 1st voting have registered that the majority of those who cast ballots favoured the option to be part of the Diocese of Nova Scotia, but with special status within that relationship.

Whenever an issue is eagerly pursued and passionately contested, then deep-felt disappointments result when the outcome is not as one anticipated. In the Christian Community, we are called to exercise a forgiving acceptance towards one another. One of the challenges now before our Church on the Island is the call to be Christ-like in our forgiveness and acceptance of one another.

I believe it is now necessary for Island Anglicans representing all opinions on this issue to come together as a single family within the wider fellowship of the Diocesan Family. It is time to stop debating the questions of history and to move forward together with the work of Christ in this age. We have given due consideration to the Hilchey-Stevenson Report, the voting has taken place, now we must close that chapter.

To that end, I am setting in place a Task Force consisting of representatives from the D.C.S. Council and the Diocesan Council. The mandate of that Task Force is to give consideration to what special arrangements and institutions might assist in making the work of the Church throughout our Diocese more effective, with particular reference to P.E.I. The Task Force is to report to me on a regular basis.

Let us move together as one Diocesan Family into the challenging frontiers which are before us, striving to fulfil the ministry and mission of the One who has called us to be His people.

Your friend and bishop,

+ Chillian.

The Rt. Rev'd. A.G. Peters, Bishop of Nova Scotia

AGP/mh